Nowhere to Run: Deepening Humanitarian Crisis in Myanmar

















September 2021

Copyleft ③ 2021

"Nowhere to Run" is written for the benefit of human rights defenders and civil society organizations and may be quoted from or copied so long as the source and authors are acknowledged.

About Us

This report is a collaborative effort between 10 ethnic community-based organizations and locally-based civil society organizations, with Progressive Voice as the lead author.

Written and Published by:

- 1. Human Rights Foundation of Monland
- 2. Kachin Women's Association Thailand
- 3. Karen Human Rights Group
- 4. Karen Peace Support Network
- 5. Karen Women's Organization
- 6. Karenni Civil Society Networ
- 7. Karenni National Women's Organization
- 8. Pa-O Women's Union
- 9. Progressive Voice
- 10. Ta'ang Women's Organization

Contact Information:

Progressive Voice Website: http://www.progressivevoicemyanmar.org/ Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/progressivevoice Twitter: https://twitter.com/PVamplify Email: info@progressive-voice.org

Introduction

This briefing paper will provide an overview of the devastating humanitarian crisis in Myanmar, focusing on Kachin, Karen, Shan, Karenni, Chin, and Rakhine States, covering the nearly seven month period since the coup d'état attempt by the Myanmar military on 1 February, 2021. The attempted coup has severely compounded the existing humanitarian crises, straining the lives of vulnerable communities in ethnic regions, built on decades of civil war at the hands of the Myanmar military and unremedied policies and structural barriers by previous governments allowing for the safe, dignified and voluntary return of internally displaced persons. The Myanmar military's fierce warmongering and persecution of those within the Spring Revolution has left over 3 million people food insecure, hundreds of thousands of people displaced and an economy in ruins.¹ The attempted coup has precipitated a near collapse of the banking system and has fueled the uncontrolled spread of the Delta variant of COVID-19, which the military has weaponized for its own gain.

The research methodology of this briefing paper is focused predominantly on desk research due to the rapidly changing humanitarian situation in Myanmar and challenging circumstances in conducting field research in the country due to security concerns per the ongoing violence by the Myanmar military. Limited and short-form interviews were conducted with those in secure locations, providing firsthand accounts of the unfolding humanitarian crisis from different regions of Myanmar, with specific insights into how humanitarian aid can be effectively distributed within the ethnic regions and with local actors. Due to security risks, as outlined in this paper, we were unable to cover all ethnic areas and access all potential interviewees. This briefing paper revisits ethnic areas discussed in the detailed joint report "There is No One Who Does Not Miss Home" published in 2019 by 15 Myanmar civil society organizations and reiterates and builds on the continuing calls to the international donor community to support local organizations, empower their agency and decision-making and for the provision of cross-border aid.²

This briefing paper is predominately limited to ethnic regions, as these regions have suffered historically from decades of conflict, humanitarian crises and shortages of aid. At the same time, it should be stressed that many of the issues and themes discussed therein apply nationwide, including central and southern Myanmar, as the devastation in the wake of the coup is not limited to tightly drawn geographical boundaries. In aid of this, recommendations given at the end of the paper will predominantly focus on ethnic regions but can be applied beyond these regions. This briefing paper covers a period from 1 February, 2021 until the beginning of August 2021, encapsulating nearly seven months since the military junta attempted to unlawfully capture power by preventing the duly elected parliament from opening its first session since the November 2020 elections. A detailed list of recommendations accompanies the findings of this briefing paper, aimed at expediting the humanitarian response to the people in ethnic regions and beyond.

<u>Key Messages:</u>

- The current human rights and humanitarian crises are a direct result of the military junta, whose craven search for power has manifested in an all-out war in the ethnic borderlands of Myanmar. There are serious failures in response to the humanitarian crisis since the coup, as provisions of aid are not being able to be delivered to those most in need. One of the root causes of this is the Myanmar military, which has weaponized and blocked humanitarian aid to ethnic regions. One Karenni community representative said roadblocks are set up by the military junta at all major arterial routes into the state, preventing food and medical supplies from entering some of which have been burned or destroyed by the military junta.³
- The military junta must be excluded as a partner or conduit in the distribution of aid, as time and again they have weaponized humanitarian aid for their own ends. Calls for provision of cross-border humanitarian aid and direct support to local community-based organizations (CBOs) and civil society organizations (CSOs), particularly from and based in ethnic communities, have persisted for years and are detailed in a joint report "There is No One Who Does Not Miss Home" published in 2019 by 15 Myanmar CSOs.⁴ These calls have become more urgent as the junta continues to use denial of humanitarian aid as a weapon to pressure the members of the Civil Disobedience Movement (CDM), strike committees, and the wider Spring Revolution who continue to oppose the military junta. In Kachin State, CSOs, CBOs, local church groups and faith-based organizations have assisted internally displaced persons (IDPs) for decades, continuing through the coup period but need a redoubling of international support to continue their tireless work.⁵ In Mon and Karen States, local charities and CBOs have assisted their communities to coordinate rescue missions, shelter and food for those displaced due to floods.⁶ All interviewees for this briefing paper are calling for donors to be flexible, fast track applications and remove bureaucratic barriers to accessing funds during this humanitarian emergency.⁷
- The deadly third wave of COVID-19 precipitated by the Delta variant that is spreading throughout Myanmar, has further deepened the humanitarian crisis leaving the most vulnerable without adequate healthcare. One Ta'ang community representative reports that medical supplies and medicine are not reaching communities in Shan State as aid is being blocked by the military junta and people are unable to access Chinese medical supplies due to the Chinese border closing.⁸ Humanitarian aid should be distributed through the COVID-19 Task Force established by the interim government of Myanmar – the National Unity Government (NUG) – and Ethnic Health Organisations (EHOs) through cross-border channels, local humanitarian networks, ethnic service providers, community-based and civil society organizations.

- The orthodox humanitarian aid model of distributing aid through a central state authority, placing importance on state sovereignty, neutrality and independence, cannot function to adequately address the crisis in Myanmar. The military junta has attempted to destroy structures of the state and weaponized aid for political means and blocked it from reaching ethnic areas. For international donors to sign a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) with the military to allow aid through central Myanmar, this would lend legitimacy to the junta, allowing them to dictate terms of aid distribution and prevent ethnic communities from receiving the aid.
- » The decision that international donors and aid organizations make must be guided by the people of Myanmar, who have overwhelmingly rejected the military junta. This means focusing on principles of solidarity and 'do no harm', placing the people of Myanmar at the center of decision making – rather than the overstated principle of neutrality. One Karen community representative said this should come in the form of support for existing local structures to provide humanitarian aid directly to CSOs, rather than creating new structures. These are the structures built by the local community, which could be eroded if an INGO overrides their functions through a top-down approach in the distribution of aid. Thus, donors and INGOs must listen to communities, ensure conflict sensitivity and support local communities to be the driving agents in their own humanitarian aid solutions.

Overview of the humanitarian situation in ethnic areas



"The humanitarian needs have never eased in conflict affected areas, even during the ceasefire period, as the Tamadaw has stationed themselves where villagers are living."

- Karen CSO Representative

Over a quarter million people have been displaced since the coup attempt, adding to the over half a million people in protracted displacement as a result of conflicts prior to the coup.⁹ Fierce attacks, including aerial bombings have been perpetrated by the Myanmar military in Karen, Karenni, Kachin, Shan and Chin States leading to large-scale displacement, death of civilians including children, destruction of property and religious buildings and other violations of human rights and humanitarian law, many of which amount to war crimes and crimes against humanity. Tragically, these events add to a litany of historic human rights abuses against ethnic communities over decades of conflict perpetrated by the Myanmar military, resulting in protracted displacement and a long list of unresolved humanitarian needs including food, water, healthcare, shelter, and livelihood.¹⁰ Additionally, ethnic communities have faced and continue to face discrimination, Burmanization, confiscated and stolen land,

exploitation of ethnic land for natural resources, denial of land and restitution for property destroyed or lost due to conflict, and marginalization from decision making and governance structures.¹¹ While the coup has overshadowed many of these historic grievances, it is pressing to remind ourselves of the context from which it manifested. Additionally, it is important to be mindful of the CSOs and CBOs that continue to valiantly push ahead with serving their communities to remedy current and historic wrongs.

As of 28 August, 2021, the horrific violence against peaceful protests within the Spring Revolution has resulted in 1,026 killed, 7,627 arrested, 6,005 still in detention and 1,984 arrest warrants issued, 118 sentenced in absentia, 39 sentenced to death in absentia and 104 children in detention.¹² Tragically, at least 75 children are among those who have been killed since the coup began, and this number is likely to be higher than the number reported.¹³ The military continues to arbitrarily arrest, kill, torture and commit sexual violence against those who stand in defiance of their attempted coup. When unable to locate an intended target, the military junta will abduct or even sentence to imprisonment family members of protesters or CDM members who are evading arrest. These violations include children as young as four who have been detained and children as young as one who have been killed.¹⁴ Other vulnerable groups, such

as women, elderly, ethnic communities, religious minorities, disabled and LGBTQI have been targets of discrimination and have experienced different challenges in the wake of the coup – especially in detention and during displacement.¹⁵ As time has marched on since February 1, the extreme violence committed by the military junta, both in the cities, urban, rural and in ethnic border areas, has left a humanitarian crisis, COVID-19 crisis and trauma to communities in its wake. Below we will examine the lasting impacts and the needs specific to populations in ethnic areas, as well as briefly addressing the needs of those in central and southern Myanmar.

Rakhine State

The ravages of conflict in Rakhine State between the Myanmar military and Arakan Army from 2018-2020, as well as the prior clearance operation and the Rohingya genocide have had lasting humanitarian impacts which remain unaddressed.¹⁶ Pinin Yip IDP camp in Mrauk-U, Rakhine State is currently under lockdown, and the IDPs are unable to leave the camp to seek work, while the camp itself is inundated with flood water and the World Food Programme payments have not reached the camp since June.¹⁷ Additionally, the camp has not received provisions of soap, hand sanitizer, face masks and other PPE since the second wave of COVID-19 in September 2020.18 For Rohingya and other Muslims in Rakhine State, their situation has additional hardships, including discrimination and the denial of basic human rights, such as freedom of movement, healthcare and citizenship rights. Rakhine State is littered with IDP camps where temporary and makeshift dwellings are not fit to withstand the elements, without proper sanitation, drainage, and hygiene measures making the spread of communicable diseases and COVID-19 unstoppable.¹⁹ The remanence of war is ever-present, with 38 injured or killed by landmines or unexploded ordinances in Rakhine State in the first five months of 2021, with 100 killed or injured nationwide.²⁰ For Kaman IDPs in Kyauktalone IDP Camp who fled their homes due to violence in 2012, their situation is utterly despairing as the monsoon season has brought high flood waters to the camp, squalid living conditions without livelihood opportunities, and current aid not able to sustain IDPs.²¹ They have also been repeatedly denied basic human rights, such as freedom of movement, right to healthcare and their right to return to their homes in downtown Kyauk Phyu, based on their religious beliefs.²²

Chin State

Currently, in Mindat, Chin State the Myanmar military has laid seige on the town, clearing nearly all of the 11,000 inhabitants through aggressive artillery shelling and the deployment of ground troops, who have perpetrated sexual and gender-based violence.²³ At present, 10,000 people are displaced in makeshift jungle camps and cut off from Mindat, needing food, water, adequate shelter from the torrential rain, medical attention and communication devices. Recently, a displaced pregnant woman, two infants and three elderly people have died from lack of medical care in Chin State.²⁴ This attack on Mindat is indicative of the "four cuts" strategy (Phyet-Lay-Phyet), a brutal method employed over decades by the Myanmar military, which cuts off food and aid, funds, intelligence and recruits for ethnic armed organizations, which includes clearing an area of civilians.²⁵ For IDPs, aid has been scarce apart from that provided by local community, and the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). However, the UNHCR has been blocked by the junta from distributing aid outside Mindat to the vast majority of those displaced by the junta's siege of the town, with the junta impeding the distribution of aid to those most in need, even though IDPs in desperate need are mere kilometers away.²⁶

The northern part of Chin State shares a large border with India's Mizoram and Manipur States, and since the coup, an estimated 16,000 people have fled from Myanmar to India to avoid persecution from the military junta.²⁷ Instead of receiving refugee status, many have been detained under the Foreigners Act for entering India without travel documentation, and in detention are denied adequate food and healthcare. Two female refugees from Myanmar arrested in Manipur State, Ma Myint (46) and Mukhai (40), died of COVID-19 and were only taken to hospital once their condition was critical. Officially, under the Foreigners Act, authorities have to deport those without travel documentation back to Myanmar; however, this would be in contravention of the principle of non-refoulement – so many languish in prisons or with the help of civil society are bailed to an old quarantine facility.²⁸ Ultimately, they are stuck until there is outside intervention to advocate for these people or it is safe for them to return to Myanmar. These refugees are in desperate need of support and rely totally on aid, which has only been provided by the local Chin community in India and by CSOs on the ground.²⁹ A Chin community representative has asserted these humanitarian needs can be eased through international cooperation with Indian authorities and direct support for local CSOs on the border.³⁰

Karenni State

In Karenni and southern Shan States, an estimated 177,000 are displaced and effectively cut off from aid due to aggressive attacks by the Myanmar military, targeting homes, churches and civilians with shelling and airstrikes – committing war crimes at will.³¹ This includes blocking access to Karenni State from outside, restricting the free flow of humanitarian aid and burning rice and destroying medicine, a tactic of starvation which has resorted some to eating tree trunks for food – which has no nutrients.³² "Willfully impeding relief supplies" as a tactic of starvation is considered a method of warfare and is a war crime.³³ In addition, eight churches have been damaged or destroyed by artillery shells in Loikaw and Demawso Townships (Karenni State) and Moebye and Pekhon Townships (southern Shan State). Military troops have also set up camps in church compounds, further violating their role as sanctuaries for people in need.³⁴ In the two months since the heinous attacks in Karenni and southern Shan States, aid has not been able to reach those in need, while some is trickling through to Shan State - it goes to the IDPs and bypasses those who are displaced outside the camps.³⁵ Those CSOs, CBOs and charity groups attempting to support IDPs with humanitarian support risk their lives and their liberty, as the military junta is arresting and targeting those assisting IDPs and human rights defenders.³⁶ On 12 June, two volunteers assisting a local aid organization were arrested by the junta at the Loikaw Bus Station transporting aid to IDPs from outside state. Due to this situation, and supplies being seized by the junta before entering Karenni State, local groups have to source aid on their own or from local merchants, but limited cash withdrawals are hampering these efforts and they risk being a target of persecution by the junta for assisting IDPs.³⁷

The junta's brutality has continued throughout June and July, even after attempts by the Karenni ethnic armed organizations to broker an end to conflict in the region.³⁸ As of 22 July, nearly 119,000 people are estimated to be displaced, with over 10,000 new displacements between 5 July and 18 July.³⁹ On 12 July, the Myanmar military conducted a clearance operation in northern Loikaw Township, killing livestock, burning homes, destroying property and displacing 8,000 people from 20 villages.⁴⁰ On 18 July, the military junta, after bringing in more troops, launched an artillery attack on Nan Peh displacing around 2,600 people.⁴¹ On 3 August, Myanmar military 66 Division perpetuated a clearance operation between Pruso and Bawlakhe Townships,

triggering 3,000 people from six villages to flee despite heavy rains and treacherous conditions.⁴² On 4 August, a 16 year-old girl was hit in the leg with an artillery shell in her home in Loikaw Township, indiscriminately launched by the Myanmar military.⁴³ On 12 August, nearly 700 villagers were displaced around Pruso Township as the military junta launched a ground attack and artillery shelling, adding further to those displaced and severely injuring two villagers.⁴⁴

"Psychologically it is tough, not having enough food and not being able to work."

- Kachin CSO Representative

The total number of IDPs as of 15 August in Karenni State was 120,449 according to Karenni Civil Society Network, and this number continues to rise as the military junta ruthlessly pushes its clearance operation further into Karenni State.

Kachin State

In Kachin State, the Myanmar military has conducted indiscriminate shelling and airstrikes in civilian areas, deployed elite Light Infantry Divisions 77, 88 and 99, which has notoriously committed serious war crimes and crimes against humanity in other ethnic areas including Rakhine, Kachin, Karen and Shan States in previous conflicts and have routinely been wreaking havoc on civilians through torture, sexual and gender-based violence, extra-judicial executions and arbitrary arrests.⁴⁵ The junta has increasingly arrested and tortured youth, accusing them of having links to the Kachin Independence Army (KIA). In Hpakant Township, three boys under the age of 18 were arbitrarily arrested on 15 April and tortured while detained at a military base. In retaliation to the KIA recapturing Alaw Bum mountaintop base on 25 March, as well as other military gains by the KIA, the military escalated its shelling along the Dawhpumyang-Momauk highway in Kachin State killing nine villagers and injuring fifteen, including three children. As a result of these attacks, 6,000 new IDPs have fled to Momauk and Bhamo Townships. Attacks by the Myanmar military have persisted throughout June, July and August, with IDPs unable to return as the military have now occupied their homes and have looted the villagers' property, livestock and food.⁴⁶ On 4 August in Waingmaw Township, villagers fled for their lives and took shelter in nearby farms, but were unable to sleep as the Myanmar military undertook light and heavy artillery shelling near their villages in the early hours.⁴⁷ In another disturbing incident in Waingmaw, a woman, Lang Pyung, was shot and killed in cold blood on her motorbike by a group of military personnel from the 58th Infantry Battalion, while innocuously returning home from buying groceries on 13 August.48

Kachin communities face a dearth of livelihood opportunities due to COVID-19 lockdowns, the closure of the Chinese border effecting trade and the wanton destruction of villages by the Myanmar military resulting in mass displacements.⁴⁹ Those who work in China have been pushed back to Myanmar due to COVID-19 restrictions, affecting their ability to provide for themselves and their families.⁵⁰ International humanitarian organizations do usually provide IDPs with support, but currently they are unable to distribute this as transportation is being blocked at the main trading checkpoints by the military junta.⁵¹ Some IDPs are given cash instead but the price of basic commodities, food and medicine has increased dramatically since the coup, so this is insufficient to fulfill their needs.⁵² Currently, the World Food Programme provides IDPs with 15,000-20,000 Kyat (\$10 USD), which is not sufficient to support one person for one month, and would normally be supplemented with other sources of income, such as day laboring. Yet, this support has not been received for two months due to barriers in receive the cash due to the faltering bank system, COVID-19 travel restrictions and the military junta's restrictions.

Local organizations, church grounds and CSOs have been assisting IDPs in Kachin State where possible, but the needs far outstrip the demand.⁵³ Additionally, the cash shortage is affecting the ability of CSOs and CBOs to buy food, supplies and medicine for IDPs.

The military junta has raided the government bank accounts, ordered the Myanmar Central Bank to cap cash withdrawals, and eroded market confidence through the reckless upheaval of the economic system, contributing to the devaluing of the Myanmar Kyat by twenty percent against the US Dollar.⁵⁴ In a recent report, the Independent Economists for Myanmar has characterized the management of the banking system after the military junta illegally commandeered it as "incompetent", with a full collapse of the banking system only narrowly avoided.⁵⁵ The report also concluded military leadership's heavy-handed attempts to stabilize the banking sector through market coercion have failed, because without access to cash people cannot spend to drive the economy, feed themselves, get money for investments and be paid wages.⁵⁶ The World Bank has projected 16% downturn in GDP caused by the military junta's attempted coup which, with internet shutdown, martial law and waging war in ethnic areas, has made it impossible to conduct business.⁵⁷ The fallout has hit ethnic border communities particularly hard, as many still function on a cash based economic system, and are reliant on border trade with China, India and Thailand to get commodities, for work and agricultural exports. The military junta has

"The international humanitarian organizations should consider providing emergency support to the local CSOs and CBOs, those people are the ones working with the displaced communities and know the situation the best and can give them support affectively."

- Ta'ang CSO Representative

caused hyperinflation, currency depreciation and exacerbated the COVID-19 pandemic, all having a devastating effect on border trade. In Muse, Shan State, thousands of trucks with rotting crops sit stranded at the closed border with China due to the out of control COVID-19 pandemic - a trade route that accounts for 70 percent of Myanmar's over land exports.⁵⁸ Further, to a devaluing currency, the cost of transporting goods has doubled, demand for local farmers' produce has fallen and the costs of commodities and medicine from China are out of reach.

Shan State

In Shan State, the situation facing IDPs, Shan and Ta'ang communities is very challenging, as aid has not reached due to blocked roads by the military junta. Additionally, this has affected most trading routes, as these are monitored with checkpoints by the military, preventing goods reaching many ethnic areas.⁵⁹ Local organizations that provide aid have been forced into hiding or operate low key, unable to serve their communities effectively to due fear of persecution by the military junta. Coupled with the lockdowns due to the spread of COVID-19, the ability to access work and the necessities of life has resulted in an almost impossible situation. On the border towns like Namkham, Kye Hkaung and Muse, there were many jobs for people prior to the coup and COVID-19, as they are trading areas but these jobs have completely dried up.⁶⁰ Additionally, in Muse District, IDPs are running out of food and medicine due to blocked supplies and 170 villagers from Mogkoe sub township being deported by the Chinese authorities after seeking refuge across the border.⁶¹ These compounding issues have torn away at the fabric of these communities and social interactions, which has been halted due to conflict and COVID-19.⁶²

Karen State

In Karen State, a reignition of conflict by the Myanmar military beginning in December 2020 has devasted local communities, through airstrikes from jets and helicopters, ground based mortar shelling and ground attacks aimed at civilian areas and non-military targets, including villager's homes and schools.⁶³ The Myanmar military are arresting and torturing civilians and have used women as porters and human shields as they intensify attacks.⁶⁴ During an intense six-day period of airstrikes at the end of March, the Myanmar military killed 16 people and injured 20 others.⁶⁵ In Mutraw (Hpapun) District, northern Karen State, ninety percent of the rural population was forced to flee into the jungle due to fierce air and ground offensives by the Myanmar military, forcing IDPs to build makeshift underground bunkers.⁶⁶ Another constant fear is the Border Guard Forces' placement of landmines around the villages and threats to the villagers not to go outside, thereby cutting them off from their farms and access to food.⁶⁷ In Day Bu Noh, airstrikes by the military junta devastated homes, killed five people including children, and destroyed Ler Htoo Poe High School. These series of airstrikes were also undertaken near Ei Htu Hta IDP camp, retraumatizing many who have fled previous attacks over decades of conflict – triggering many to attempt to seek asylum in Thailand.⁶⁸

The Myanmar military continued aggressive airstrikes and shelling offensives into April and May, displacing 7,600 people in Butho, Dwelo and Luthaw, with a total of approximately 70,738 IDPs displaced in Karen State.⁶⁹ In Shwe Kyin Township, 11 workers were killed and 5 were injured at a gold mine, sending thousands fleeing to seek safety.⁷⁰ Between 27 April to 7 May, the Myanmar military unleashed another intense assault using jets and helicopters to bomb civilian areas along the Salween River very close to the Thai border.⁷¹ On 1 June, shelling of Kaw T'Ree Township, Dooplaya District forced 400 villages to flee and take refuge near the Thai border or riverside, in forests and other villages.⁷² The Myanmar military has made other provocations towards the Karen National Union (KNU), breaking the National Ceasefire Agreement through the abovementioned acts and by entering KNU controlled areas and trying to building a strategic road through Karen land without KNU consultation.⁷³ This is part of a larger and continued plan to increase the militarization of Karen State, through expanded deployment of soldiers, new bases established in and around villages, constant fly-overs with drones and helicopters, and destroying and burning homes.⁷⁴ These ever-present dangers posed by the Myanmar military and the restrictions on travel due to COVID-19 have created significant obstacles to the

"We have approached many donors, but strict regulations makes it extremely difficult to access funds."

- Karen CSO Representative

distribution of humanitarian aid. Furthermore, most IDPs are in hiding, and there is a real risk that leaving their makeshift bunkers and shelters to tend to crops will result in them being shot, killed or injured by landmines or killed from indiscriminate shelling.⁷⁵ It is extremely dangerous for them, as they need food but if they are seen by the military junta they will be shot.⁷⁶ Additionally, on Myanmar's

eastern border, inside Thailand, nearly 90,000 refugees from previous conflicts remain inside refugee camps, unable to sustain themselves on dwindling aid and with prospect of return shattered by the attempted coup and intensifying armed conflict.⁷⁷

"When big donors and INGOs engage with us and who are also working with the military, we really worried about our security and the security of IDPs if we work with these donors too."

- Kachin CSO Representative

Karen community-based organizations are helping to meet their needs with very limited resources. Due to the rainy season, it is very difficult for people to travel from one place to another to get COVID-19 or treatment or other healthcare services. There are many challenges involved as multiple crises worsen civilian livelihoods. A coordinated humanitarian relief effort in Karen State is needed to respond to this crisis, as the fighting

has spread, so have the IDPs, making it difficult to access IDPs.⁷⁸ Currently, there is very limited amounts of aid reaching IDPs in Karen State, and the gap between the supply and demand is widening.⁷⁹ One Karen community representative said this should come in the form of support to existing structures to provide humanitarian aid directly through CSOs, rather than creating new structures.⁸⁰ These are the structures built by the local community, which could be eroded if an INGO overrides their functions through a top down approach in the distribution of aid.⁸¹ Thus, donors and INGOs must listen to communities, ensure conflict sensitivity and support local communities who are driving their own humanitarian aid solutions.⁸²

For those wishing to flee conflict and seek refuge in a bordering country, the obstacles are almost insurmountable. Thailand has refused entry of at least 5,500 refugees who trekked across the Salween River to seek asylum and pushed them back to Myanmar, in contravention of the principle of non-refoulement.⁸³ Likewise, it is not possible for many to cross into India as refugees due to the COVID-19 situation, and refoulement of Myanmar refugees – a situation that is particularly affecting Rohingyas as India remains determined to push back Rohingya refugees to Myanmar.⁸⁴ In addition, fences have been erected along the border areas of China and Kachin State, where the Chinese government have taken to warn people not come close to the fence areas due to security reasons, using recorded announcements in both in Burmese and Chinese languages. Such announcements act as a deterrent, and denies people refuge, particularly when conflict intensifies.

Central and Southern Myanmar

Many of the humanitarian impacts discussed above are also applicable to states and regions in central and southern Myanmar, which has been subject to the wrath of the Myanmar military and suffered humanitarian consequences including, displacement, shortages of food, job losses, livelihood hardships, and lack of adequate healthcare to combat COVID-19.⁸⁵ The military junta has been aggressively persecuting any dissents throughout all regions and cities in Myanmar, especially Yangon, Mandalay, Sagaing, Magwe and Bago.

In the central areas of Myanmar, the military has set ablaze entire villages and attacking people, leading entire village populations to flee into nearby jungles. In Kin Ma, Magwe Region, the fires set by the military junta resulted in the burning of two elderly people to death and the displacement of over 1,000 people.⁸⁶ In Bago, the military junta massacred 80 peaceful protesters in one day in April using heavy artillery and contributing to the 16,000 people displaced due to persecution and conflict.⁸⁷ In Kani, Sagaing Region, the 44th and 99th Light Infantry Division based in Kalay committed a series of four massacres in July resulting in 43 people being murdered, with bodies showing signs of torture and mutilation.⁸⁸ Kani is an area that has been prominent in the resistance, and the Myanmar junta has grievously laid siege to the villages in the township,

by shooting, arresting and raiding homes, triggering many to flee for safety in the jungle and nearby villages.⁸⁹ Many of those persecuted have been forcibly displaced to ethnic areas of Myanmar to avoid arrest and many have lost livelihood opportunities for their involvement in the pro-democracy movement. The UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs says an estimated 1.7 million in urban areas are vulnerable and in need of humanitarian assistance, including in now fully militarized Mandalay where tanks and military personnel comb the streets for any signs of resistance.⁹⁰ The humanitarian needs from the fall out of the coup, banking crisis and COVID-19 are great, with the World Food Programme assessing 3.3 million people as food insecure and providing 800,000 people in Yangon and surrounding urban areas with door-to-door food deliveries.⁹¹ The horrors inflicted by the Myanmar military are widely felt and support is needed for these communities, as well as in ethnic areas.

CDM in Hiding in Ethnic Regions and Floods

The humanitarian needs as a result of this unrelenting conflict are many, including nutritious food and clean water, medicine and healthcare for communicable diseases and COVID-19, shelter and other life sustaining needs. Additionally, other IDPs, journalists, human rights defenders, CDM members and other activists have taken refuge in ethnic areas, including Karenni, Kachin and Karen States, where local communities have taken them in and supported them, but these communities need support to continue to assist these people, while they face challenges themselves as host communities due to lack of livelihood, COVID-19 and oppression by the junta.⁹² In Karenni State, there are 7,000 CDM members who have fled urban areas to avoid arrest, in addition to 320 police officers and 3,000 education workers who have joined the Spring Revolution.⁹³ Local Karenni civil society and church groups are assisting IDPs, but this is nowhere near enough, with continued calls to donors for direct assistance to support their community.⁹⁴

At the end of July and beginning of August, flooding as a result of heavy rainfall has devasted many regions of Myanmar, including Rakhine, Mon, Karen, and Kachin States. These communities have had bridges destroyed, washing away of homes and ruined crops at a time when food, water and livelihood opportunities are scarce.⁹⁵ Yet, local communities, grassroots civil society and volunteers are banding together as best they can to alleviate the disaster. In Mawlamyine, Mon State food has been distributed to flood victims and rescue missions have saved those who were stranded by floodwaters.⁹⁶ In Myawaddy, Karen State, more than 3,000 homes have been affected by the floodwaters, with local communities setting up 10 schools and temples as displacement camps and have transported COVID-19 patients to alternative facilities.⁹⁷ Support for these local groups, and ones operating in other states and regions, is essential in ensuring those in need receive the support they need to continue their invaluable work.

The other crisis: COVID-19

"Cash is king, without it we cannot buy oxygen and medical supplies."

- Chin CSO Representative

Myanmar is in the midst of a catastrophic third wave of COVID-19 adding to the humanitarian woes, which is ravaging most of the country. Myanmar was reporting less than 500 new COVID-19 cases per day until 19 June, and then breached 7,083 new cases on 19 July according to data from Johns Hopkins University.⁹⁸ As of

7 July, 20 townships in six states and regions have been placed under stay-at-home orders by the junta due to COVID-19.⁹⁹ On 22 July, the Myanmar military junta-controlled Ministry of Health and Sports (MoHS) reported a total of 6,133 deaths and 253,364 infections, including detecting the Delta strain. Test positivity rates have consistently stayed at 37%, while testing remains significantly limited to 12,000 to 15,000 people per day in a country of 55 million.¹⁰⁰ Thus, the number of infections is likely to be far higher as testing has largely collapsed since the coup.

In Kalay Township in Sagaing Region, where some of the fiercest fighting between the military and the People's Defense Force has taken place, aid workers and local residents estimate a death toll of over 500 people between 6 June to 6 July due to COVID-19.¹⁰¹ There is limited supply of oxygen and while residents were previously able to access oxygen from Mandalay or Yangon, this is no longer possible.¹⁰² Those with COVID-19 have been turned away by hospitals, including a pregnant women, Myat Thuzar, who tragically died during labor after being repeatedly refused treatment at every clinic and hospital.¹⁰³ Sagaing Region shares a border with India which has also been ravaged by the Delta variant.¹⁰⁴ One interviewee described the situation in Kalay as inhumane, where the medical professionals, volunteers and communities have been forced to decide who can get life saving treatment, and those who cannot due to the scarcity of oxygen, medical supplies and medical staff.¹⁰⁵ The military junta issued a decree sequestering all oxygen supply and monopolizing production to service their personnel, hospitals and COVID-19 centers, effectively cutting off the supply to civilians who are no longer able to purchase it.¹⁰⁶ For many people, there is no access to vaccines without requiring travel to India, and this would cost around 60,000 Kyat (\$36 USD) in transportation costs alone from Kalay, plus increased risks to personal safety traveling through conflict zones and junta checkpoints.¹⁰⁷ For ethnic communities, the ability to access vaccines is very challenging, especially for Rohingya in Rakhine State, where the military junta is outrightly denying the provision of COVID-19 vaccinations.¹⁰⁸ Many Rohingya in Rakhine State remain in vulnerable conditions, such as densely packed internal displacement camps, without adequate healthcare, making them acutely susceptible to communicable diseases and COVID-19.

COVID-19 containment strategy and contact-tracing systems have completely broken down along with quarantine measures and treatment.¹⁰⁹ The number of COVID-19 cases before the coup on 31 January was 11,942.¹¹⁰ After the coup the number of new cases per day dropped to 21 cases on 9 February and stayed relatively low until 26 May. These low numbers during the first few months of the coup does not entail containment, but rather points to the junta's inability to carryout testing at the capacity that is needed.¹¹¹ Doctors and other medical workers have

been at the forefront of the CDM since the start of the coup and no longer work at state hospitals, opting instead to work out of makeshift clinics to assist those in need of medical care. However, such clinics are often attacked by the junta. The Myanmar Doctors for Human Rights Network has documented 240 attacks on healthcare personnel and facilities, which involved at least 17 deaths as of 1 July.¹¹² Troops have not only destroyed medical supplies and equipment, and have occupied dozens of medical facilities, which has prompted the people to stay away from medical facilities for fear of being detained or shot. These attacks not only violate international humanitarian law but have hampered efforts to provide comprehensive care and response to COVID-19.



Prior to the coup, the military had been weaponizing COVID-19 to crack down on prodemocracy activists, human rights defenders and journalists.¹¹³ In keeping with this pattern, on 10 July, the junta detained Dr Htar Htar Lin, former Director and Program Manager of Myanmar's Expanded Program on Immunization (EPI), who led Myanmar's COVID-19 vaccine, along with her husband and their seven-year-old child.¹¹⁴ She has been falsely accused of high treason for her participation in CDM. Shockingly and cruelly, in Yangon on 19 July, the junta resorted to calling a community organization of local healthcare workers, pretending to be civilians in need and asking them to come to a private home to treat someone for COVID-19.115 Upon arrival, junta troops arrested the three medical workers, and subsequently raided their office, arresting two more doctors and confiscating their oxygen.

In addition, the junta has leveraged the administration of vaccines to crack down on CDM. In Hpa-an Township, Karen State, doctors were urged to leave the CDM in order to receive their second dose of vaccines.¹¹⁶ Many of the medical workers had received their first dose prior to the coup, but have refused the second dose under such conditions to signal their rejection of the junta. There remains a deep lack of trust in the junta by the public in administration of vaccines. Rather than doing all that it can to protect its people from the pandemic and ensuring that people of Myanmar receive vaccines, the junta is instead targeting health workers, immunization officials, and medical facilities, compounding the already dire humanitarian crisis unfolding in the country. In order to assist those in dire need of treatment and provide a legitimate alternative to the junta, the NUG and Ethnic Health Organisations have joined together to form the COVID-19 Task Force, aimed at preventing the spread of COVID-19 and administering vaccinations through local health networks.¹¹⁷

The displaced population face additional challenges, including the inability to practice social distancing in overcrowded IDP camps, undersupply of PPE, masks and sanitation, putting them at higher risk of contracting COVID-19. Meanwhile, insufficient humanitarian aid, clean water and tropical diseases also threatens their lives. For those with other health issues, the price of medical care and medicines has increased dramatically due to scarcity of supplies, with pharmacies not being able to receive goods due to the coup, high cost of transport and border

closures.¹¹⁸ In Ta'ang and Shan communities in Shan State, people are being turned away from hospitals and clinics due to the amount of COVID-19 cases and people are lining up outside pharmacies to get medicine which are running low on supplies.¹¹⁹ However, the needs of the community are great, such as in Lashio where more than 1,000 people have been infected with COVID-19 in June, while 80 people have died.¹²⁰ In Hpa-an, Karen State pharmacies have been forced to close due to massive hikes in drug prices, economic conditions making it impossible to make a living for pharmacy owners.¹²¹ This leaves many vulnerable to contracting normally easily curable ailments. Furthermore, over one million children have not received their immunizations since the attempted coup, leaving them vulnerable to diseases like measles, polio and tetanus.¹²² Thus, those who are displaced face multiple, compounded threats without sufficient assistance from donors and the international community.



The role of humanitarian aid in the crisis

"It is clear that INGOs need to conduct conflict sensitivity and keep to the 'do no harm' principle not to create more tension."

- Karen CSO Representative

Despite the dire situation on the ground, humanitarian aid is not reaching those in need. Currently donors and international humanitarian organizations face a crucial choice of exclusively sticking to the orthodox humanitarian principles of "neutrality", "impartiality" and "independence" and partnering with the illegitimate and ruthless military junta in providing assistance, or

choosing a more progressive route, that is to support and work with the local and ethnic CSOs, democratic forces and the interim NUG, the legitimate representative of Myanmar. In case humanitarian organizations choose to justify working with the junta, they will face a plethora of restrictions and controls that will likely prevent them from reaching IDPs, particularly in areas controlled by ethnic armed organizations.¹²³ Several glaring examples have already been reported. In June, in Pekon, southern Shan State, junta troops seized and burned supplies of food, cooking oil and medicine that was being stored before distribution to IDPs, thereby weaponizing relief aid to punish populations who are in the proximity of those who dare to resist.¹²⁴ The junta has also blocked aid and assistance to those displaced by the fighting between local Chin self-defense groups and the junta in Chin State.¹²⁵

The junta is weaponizing and will continue to weaponize humanitarian aid to its advantage by withholding, restricting or even destroying the delivery of aid and instrumentalizing assistance to further its own narrative as protector of the people. Delivery of humanitarian assistance by international aid organizations will likely be accompanied by military troops under the guise of security. This will not only instill further fear among those displaced, but also promote a narrative that the junta is "helping to provide essential aid to those in need", while in reality intensifying its terror campaign to tighten their control over the population using humanitarian aid and weaponizing COVID-19 to further suppress the people. Under the current conditions, proposing to cooperate with the Myanmar military junta, who are orchestrating a nationwide campaign of terror is completely counter intuitive and will only further endanger the very victims of the military's atrocity crimes, while further deteriorating public confidence and trust in the INGOs.

The decisions that international donors and aid organizations make must be guided by the people of Myanmar, who have overwhelmingly rejected the military the military junta. They must engage meaningfully with those CSOs and CBOs on the ground that are fully capable of providing aid to the communities they serve, and strengthening these services through bottom-up agency and decision-making.¹²⁶ Donor funding must not sideline ethnic communities from key decisions or through bureaucratic obstacles but be equal partners in aid programs and services.¹²⁷ It is not the moral mountaintop to profess 'neutrality' when there is nothing neutral about engaging with the military junta in the provision of aid – it is inherently politicized.¹²⁸ Thus, the pretense of neutrality must be thoroughly re-examined in the context of Myanmar, as

it obscures the undeniably political nature of humanitarian aid and ignores the human rights abuses of the military junta.¹²⁹ An approach that places more emphasis on solidarity with the people of Myanmar, in full acknowledgement of their human rights and the do no harm' principle is imperative.¹³⁰

While the UN and many actors within the international community have deferred the crisis in Myanmar to ASEAN, including the humanitarian response through their ASEAN Coordinating Centre for Humanitarian Assistance on disaster management (AHA Centre), no swift implementation of humanitarian aid have been made.¹³¹ ASEAN devised a Five Point Consensus at the ASEAN Leaders' Meeting on 24 April, 2021, to address the multiple crises in Myanmar, which invited the military junta and excluded major stakeholders - the NUG, local civil society and humanitarian organizations, and ethnic armed organizations. Additionally, there is a real risk the AHA Centre would have to seek and partner with the military of the military junta, thereby strengthening their own self-aggrandizing and perceived legitimacy. The AHA Centre, which is actually mandated for disaster response as opposed to "man-made" crisis, has a track record of serving the aims of the Myanmar military during its responses to the Rohingya Crisis in 2018.¹³² Furthermore, ASEAN's Standard Operating Procedure for Regional Standby Arrangements and Coordination of Joint Disaster Relief and Emergency Response Operations allows Myanmar as a receiving party to "exercise the overall direction, control, coordination and supervision of the assistance within its territory", which the junta will attempt to use as a justification for dictating the distribution and and weaponization of aid.¹³³ It is deeply problematic to consider those that remain the root cause of the humanitarian crisis as a partner in the distribution of aid. The military junta has already signaled to ASEAN that it will only adhere to the Five Point Consensus, after "stabilizing the country."134

<u>Conclusion</u>

The current unprecedented challenge in Myanmar calls for an urgent shift in the orthodox humanitarian paradigm, placing at the center of its response the local CBOs and CSOs that have the expertise, agency and legitimacy and have operated under the most difficult circumstances over decades of military rule, rather than the military that is the cause of the human rights and humanitarian crisis. For decades, ethnic CBOs operating in jurisdiction of ethnic armed organizations (EAOs) have provided essential health and education to conflictaffected populations. While they were supported by international donors to deliver cross-border assistance to the most vulnerable in the past decades during the era of previous military regimes, misplaced trust in the democratic transition led by the NLD and faith in the sincerity of the military to share power resulted in devastating cuts to this cross-border assistance. Since the attempted coup, members of the CDM, general strike committees and the NUG as well as others who stand in defiance of the junta are receiving sanctuary in ethnic areas and rely on these local humanitarian networks and CBOs – but they are already limited in resources and severely stretched. Thus, donors and international humanitarian aid organizations must not overlook local CBOs and cross border humanitarian groups that have been conducting humanitarian aid delivery effectively for decades - trusted by the people they provide the aid to, as they are part of these communities. They are the solution to the current urgent human rights and humanitarian crisis, and they deserve nothing less than the international community's full confidence and support in meaningful partnership.

Recommendation

To UN agencies, Donors, and International Humanitarian Organizations:

- » Disengage from working with the junta in the provision of humanitarian assistance, preventing them from weaponizing humanitarian aid in their campaign of terror against the people;
- » Redirect humanitarian aid through cross-border channels, local humanitarian and medical networks, ethnic service providers, community-based and civil society organizations, including for those fleeing the junta's crackdown and sheltering in ethnic-controlled areas to provide protection and assistance;
- Reduce restrictions and complex requirements for CBOs and CSOs, working in conflictrelated humanitarian service provision;
- Consult and sign MoUs with the NUG and EAOs to address the unfolding humanitarian crisis across the country;
- » Provide information through transparent dialogue and consultation with CBOs and CSOs to ensure communities are included in the process of decision making and the distribution of aid, including how funds and aid is being allocated;
- Provide humanitarian aid through local organizations, regardless of their registration status, using a merit-based approach and focusing on organizations with a track record of providing aid to local communities and IDPs;
- » Maintain close and regular communication, consultation and collaboration with the NUG, EAOs and the COVID-19 Task Force, to address the spread of COVID-19 infections and other diseases, including to provide technical support, financial assistance, and humanitarian aid;
- » Urge the governments of Thailand, India and China to ensure that authorities do not deny anyone crossing the border seeking refuge. Security agencies must facilitate the entry of refugees fleeing from danger based on the grounds of humanitarian and human rights principles. No one should be persecuted, arrested, deported or extradited;
- » Engage with the Thai and Indian authorities to ensure the passage of aid to Myanmar, and aid organizations and local civil society organizations are allowed to access areas where IDPs are on both sides of the Thai/Myanmar and India/Myanmar borders. This access is currently being restricted for aid organizations, including the UN and the Red Cross;
- » Provide neighboring countries with necessary resources and technical assistance to provide humanitarian aid, including for COVID-19, for the people from Myanmar who are fleeing the military violence; and
- » Provide assistance to the COVID-19 Task Force for the distribution of PPE, medical supplies and vaccines, including donations of vaccines from the international community.

To the International Community:

- » Support a UN Security Council resolution on a global arms embargo, to refer the situation of Myanmar to the International Criminal Court and for an urgent Un-led humanitarian intervention to address the COVID-19 pandemic; and
- » Support the call by the UN Secretary General for a global ceasefire to combat the COVID-19 pandemic.

Endnotes

- 1 'WFP Myanmar Situation Report #3', August 2021. Available at https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000131052/download/
- 2 'There Is No One Who Does Not Miss Home', 15 Myanmar ethnic community-based organizations and locally based civil society organizations, coordinated by Progressive Voice, 20 June 2019. Available at https:// progressivevoicemyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/There-Is-No-One-Who-Does-Not-Miss-Home_ English_Web.pdf
- 3 H1-01-05
- 4 'There Is No One Who Does Not Miss Home', 15 Myanmar ethnic community-based organizations and locally based civil society organizations, coordinated by Progressive Voice, 20 June 2019. Available at https:// progressivevoicemyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/There-Is-No-One-Who-Does-Not-Miss-Home_ English_Web.pdf
- 5 H1-01-4. 'Prolonged Suffering, Hopes, and Uncertainty. The Fate of Kachin IDPs in Myanmar', Kachin Women's Association Thailand, 19 July 2021. Available at https://kachinwomen.com/prolonged-suffering-hopes-anduncertainties-the-fate-of-kachin-idps-in-myanmar/
- 6 'No Help from Junta as Floods Sweep Southeastern Myanmar', *Myanmar Now*, 28 July 2021. Available at https:// www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/no-help-from-junta-as-floods-sweep-southeastern-myanmar
- 7 H1-01-01, H1-01-02, H1-01-03, H1-01-04, H1-01-05 and H1-01-06.
- 8 H1-01-02
- 9 '230,000 Displaced in Fighting Between Junta and Militias, Ethnic Armies Since Myanmar Coup', Radio Free Asia, 9 June 2021. Available at https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/displaced-06092021204154.html
- 10 'There Is No One Who Does Not Miss Home', 15 Myanmar ethnic community-based organizations and locally based civil society organizations, coordinated by Progressive Voice, 20 June 2019. Available at https:// progressivevoicemyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/There-Is-No-One-Who-Does-Not-Miss-Home_ English_Web.pdf
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 'Daily Briefing in Relation to the Military Coup', Assistance Association for Political Prisoners, 28 August 2021. Available at https://aappb.org/?p=17358. "Myanmar: Six Months Since Coup, Horror Mounts for Children and Killings and Covid-19 Deaths", Save the Children, 30 July 2021. Available at https://www.savethechildren.net/news/ myanmar-six-months-coup-horror-mounts-children-amid-killings-and-covid-19-deaths
- 13 "Myanmar: Six Months Since Coup, Horror Mounts for Children and Killings and Covid-19 Deaths", Save the Children, 30 July 2021. Available at https://www.savethechildren.net/news/myanmar-six-months-coup-horrormounts-children-amid-killings-and-covid-19-deaths. 'Locals Blame Junta Official's Security Team for Myingan Shooting Death of Infant', *Myanmar Now*, 12 August 2021. Available at https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/ locals-blame-junta-officials-security-team-for-myingan-shooting-death-of-infant
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 'Despite Releases, Manhunts, Arbitrary Detentions and Torture Continue', Progressive Voice, 9 July 2021. Available athttps://progressivevoicemyanmar.org/2021/07/09/despite-releases-manhunts-arbitrary-detentions-and-torture-continue/
- 16 "An Open Prison with End Myanmar's Mass Detention of Rohingya in Rakhine State", Human Rights Watch, October 2020. Available at https://www.hrw.org/report/2020/10/08/open-prison-without-end/myanmars-massdetention-rohingya-rakhine-state
- 17 "Mrauk-U IDP Camps Suffer from Floods, Covid-19 Lockdowns", *Development Media Group*, 27 July 2021. Available at https://www.bnionline.net/en/news/mrauk-u-idp-camps-suffer-floods-covid-19-lockdowns

- 18 "IDPs Vulnerable as Third Wave of Covid-19 Spreads", *Development Media Group*, 9 July 2021. Available at https://www.bnionline.net/en/news/idps-vulnerable-third-wave-covid-19-spreads
- 19 "Burma Covid Crisis Urgent International Response Needed", Burmese Rohingya Organisation UK, 28 July 2021. Available at https://www.rohingyatoday.com/en/burma-covid-crisis-urgent-international-response-needed
- 20 "Myanmar Humanitarian Snapshot", United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, July 2021. Available at file:///C:/Users/Admin/Desktop/Myanmar%20Humanitarian%20Snapshot%20July%202021.pdf
- 21 NCC-R1-10. "Information Ecosystems: Paper 2, Southern Rakhine State", Community Analysis Support System (CASS), June 2020. Available at https://coar-global.org/2020/04/29/cass-weekly-update-2-8-april/
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 'Mindat Becomes a Ghost Town under Military Rule', *Myanmar Now*, 14 June 2021. Available at https://myanmarnow.org/en/news/mindat-becomes-a-ghost-town-under-military-rule
- 24 'Six Vulnerable Refugees Die in Jungle after Fleeing Conflict in Myanmar's Chin State', Radio Free Asia, 24 June 2021. Available at https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/refugees-06242021193751.html
- 25 "Healing the Cuts", Progressive Voice, 19 June 2021. Available at https://progressivevoicemyanmar.org/2021/06/19/ healing-the-cuts/
- 26 H1-01-03. "Displaced Myanmar Civilians Denied UN Aid", *The Irrawaddy*, 23 July 2021. Available at https://www. irrawaddy.com/news/burma/displaced-myanmar-civilians-denied-un-aid.html
- 27 H1-01-03. 'India: Release Detained Myanmar Asylum Seekers', Human Rights Watch, 28 July 2021. Available at https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/07/28/india-release-detained-myanmar-asylum-seekers
- 28 H1-01-03.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 'Stop the Weaponization of Humanitarian Aid by the Myanmar Military Junta', Joint Statement by 488 Civil Society Organizations for World Refugee Day, 20 June 2021. Available at https://progressivevoicemyanmar.org/2021/06/20/ stop-the-weaponization-of-humanitarian-aid-by-the-myanmar-military-junta/
- 32 'Regime Destroys Food and Medicine for Refugees in Southeastern Myanmar', *The Irrawaddy*, 11 June 2021. Available at https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/regime-destroys-food-and-medicine-for-refugees-insoutheastern-myanmar.html Documentation of Karenni IDPs eating tree trunks. See https://www.facebook.com/ nattapong.songkam/videos/4032438490137624/
- 33 "Access for Humanitarian Relief to Civilians in Need", International Humanitarian Law Database, Rule 55. Available at https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/customary-ihl/eng/docs/v1_rul_rule55
- 34 'Karenni religious leaders cry foul as churches come under fire', Myanmar Now, 15 June 2021. Available at https:// www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/karenni-religious-leaders-cry-foul-as-churches-come-under-fire
- 35 H1-01-04.
- 36 'Despite Ceasefire, volunteers risk their lives to help over 100,000 fleeing conflict', Frontier Myanmar, 12 July 2021. Available at https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/despite-ceasefire-volunteers-risk-their-lives-to-help-over-100000-fleeing-conflict/
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 'Karenni Resistance Fighters Agree to Ceasefire as Number of IDPs Passes 100,000', Myanmar Now, 16 June 2021. Available at https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/karenni-resistance-fighters-agree-to-ceasefire-as-numberof-idps-passes-100000
- 39 'KCSN Briefer on the Situation in Karenni State after the February 1 Military Coup in Burma', Karenni Civil Society Network, 21 June 2021. Available at https://progressivevoicemyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/KCSNbriefer-5-English.pdf
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 'Fresh Clashes in Myanmar's Remote Ethnic Regions Lead to Casualties, Displacement', Radio Free Asia, 5 August

2021. Available at https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/clashes-08052021192508.html

- 43 Ibid.
- 44 'Bi-weekly situation update by the Karenni Civil Society Network, Aug 2-15, 2021. Summary of SAC violations in Karenni State and Pekhon Township', Karenni Civil Society Network, 17 August 2021. Available at https:// progressivevoicemyanmar.org/2021/08/17/bi-weekly-situation-update-by-the-karenni-civil-society-network-aug-2-15-2021-summary-of-sac-violations-in-karenni-state-and-pekhon-township/
- 45 'Deadly Reprisals: Regime Steps Up Attacks on Civilians in Retaliation for Conflict Losses in Northern Burma', Kachin Women's Association Thailand, June 2021. Available at https://kachinwomen.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/ Deadly_Reprisals_ENG.pdf "Report of the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission on Myanmar", 12 September 2018, UN Human Rights Council A/HRC/39/64. Available at https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/ Pages/NewsDetail.aspx?NewsID=23575&LangID=E
- 46 'Burma Army Attacks Continue to Upend Life in Kachin and Northern Shan States: Attack Counts for June and July", Free Burma Rangers, 16 August 2021. Available at https://www.freeburmarangers.org/2021/08/16/burma-armyattacks-continue-to-upend-life-in-kachin-and-northern-shan-states-attack-counts-for-june-and-july/
- 47 Ibid. 'Fresh Clashes in Myanmar's Remote Ethnic Regions Lead to Casualties, Displacement', Radio Free Asia, 5 August 2021. Available at https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/clashes-08052021192508.html
- 48 'One Woman Killed in Waingmaw Shooting by Military Junta', DVB, 14 August 2021. Available at http://burmese. dvb.no/archives/481277
- 49 H1-01-02.
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Ibid.
- 53 H1-01-04.
- 54 'The Junta Tanks Myanmar's Economy', Progressive Voice, 14 May 2021. Available at https://progressivevoicemyanmar. org/2021/05/14/the-junta-tanks-myanmars-economy/
- 55 'Expert Economist: Military's Management of Myanmar's Banking System is Catastrophic and incompetent', *Myanmar Now*, 18 August 2021. Available at https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/expert-economistsmilitarys-management-of-myanmars-banking-system-is-catastrophic-and
- 56 Ibid
- 57 'With Its Economy in Free Fall, Myanmar Braces for the Worst', *Bloomberg News*, 12 April 2021. Available at https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-04-11/myanmar-crisis-looms-with-fitch-warning-economy-will-shrinkup-to-20
- 58 'Prices are dropping exponentially': Border trade hit hard as China Shuts the Gates', *Frontier Myanmar*, 2 August 2021. Available at https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/prices-are-dropping-exponentially-border-trade-hit-hard-as-china-shuts-the-gates/
- 59 H1-01-02.
- 60 H1-01-02.
- 61 'IDPs in Muse District Running Out of Food', *Kachin News*, 16 August 2021. Available at https://kachinnews. com/2021/08/16/idps-in-muse-district-running-out-of-food/
- 62 Ibid.
- 63 'Terror from the Skies', Karen Peace Support Network, May 2021. Available at https://www.karenpeace.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/05/Terror-from-the-Skies_Briefing_KPSN_English.pdf
- 64 Communications with Karen CSO Representative.
- 65 'A Worrisome Escalation: Tatmadaw Airstrikes Kill at Least 16 Villagers, Displace Thousands in Mu Traw and Kler Lwee Htoo Districts, March 2021', Karen Human Rights Group, 14 May 2021. Available at https://www.khrg. org/2021/05/21-3-nb1/worrisome-escalation-tatmadaw-airstrikes-kill-least-16-villagers-displace-thousands
- 66 Ibid.

- 67 Communications with Karen CSO Representative
- 68 Ibid. Saw Kha Pay Mu MU 'A Human Tragedy Exploring the devasting results of conflict in the deserted Karen town of Mutraw', *Bangkok Post*, 3 May 2021. Available at https://www.bangkokpost.com/life/social-andlifestyle/2109503/a-human-tragedy
- 69 'Terror from the Skies', Karen Peace Support Network, May 2021.pp.8 Available at https://www.karenpeace.org/ wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Terror-from-the-Skies_Briefing_KPSN_English.pdf
- 70 'An Army that Bombs Its Civilians is Out of Control', *Karen* News, 2 April 2021. Available at https://karennews. org/2021/04/an-army-that-bombs-its-civilians-is-out-of-control/
- 71 'Terror from the Skies', Karen Peace Support Network, May 2021.pp.7 Available at https://www.karenpeace.org/ wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Terror-from-the-Skies_Briefing_KPSN_English.pdf
- 72 'Dooplaya District Interview: Fighting between SAC troops and other armed group resulted in villagers' displacement, Kaw T'Ree Township, Dooplaya District, June 1 2021', Karen Human Rights Group, 21 July 2021. Available at https:// www.khrg.org/2021/07/21-186-a1-i1/dooplaya-district-interview-fighting-between-sac-troops-and-otherarmed-groups
- 73 'Terror from the Skies', Karen Peace Support Network, May 2021.pp.4 Available at https://www.karenpeace.org/ wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Terror-from-the-Skies_Briefing_KPSN_English.pdf
- 74 Communications with Karen CSO Representative
- 75 Ibid
- 76 Ibid
- 77 'Thailand: Protect refugees fleeing violence and repression in Myanmar', The Border Consortium, 8 April 2021. Available at https://www.theborderconsortium.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Thaiand-Border-Refugees-Joint-Statement-FINAL-080421.pdf
- 78 H1-01-01.
- 79 Ibid.
- 80 Ibid.
- 81 Ibid.
- 82 Ibid.
- 83 'Terror from the Skies', Karen Peace Support Network, May 2021. Available at https://www.karenpeace.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/05/Terror-from-the-Skies_Briefing_KPSN_English.pdf
- 84 'India pushes ahead with Rohingya deportation amid Myanmar crackdown', *DW News*, 24 March 2021. Available at https://www.dw.com/en/india-rohingya-myanmar-mizoram/a-56972090
- 85 "Myanmar Humanitarian Snapshot", United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, August 2021. Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/myanmar-humanitarian-snapshot-august-2021 David Peirson, Andre Nachemson, and Kyaw Hsan Hlaing 'Myanmar's Political Crisis is Fueling an 'Uncontrolled' Outbreak of COVID-19', *Los Angeles Times*, 27 July 2021. Available at https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/ story/2021-07-27/myanmar-covid-crisis
- 86 'Myanmar village burned after fighting; residents blame security forces', Reuters, 16 June 2021. Available at https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/myanmar-village-burned-after-fighting-residents-blame-securityforces-2021-06-16/
- 87 'Myanmar Security Forces Kill More Than 80 Anti-Coup Protesters, Reports say', VOA, 10 April 2021. Available at https://www.voanews.com/east-asia-pacific/myanmar-security-forces-kill-more-80-anti-coup-protesters-reports-say
- 88 'Massacres in Kani Township, Yinmabin District, Sanaing Region', Assistance Association for Political Prisoners, 18 August 2021. Available at https://aappb.org/?p=17120
- 89 Ibid.

- 90 "Myanmar Humanitarian Snapshot", United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, July 2021. Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/myanmar-humanitarian-snapshot-july-2021 Sebastian Strangio 'Myanmar Hemorrhages Jobs due to Coup Crisis, COVID-19', *The Diplomat*, 22 July 2021. Available at https:// thediplomat.com/2021/07/myanmar-hemorrhages-jobs-due-to-coup-crisis-covid-19/
- 91 'WFP Myanmar Situation Report #3', August 2021. Available at https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000131052/download/
- 92 H1-01-04.
- 93 H1-01-05
- 94 H1-01-05.
- 95 'Myawaddy Residents Fear Flooding, Closure of Treatment Centres and Rising COVID-19 Cases', Karen News, 27 July 2021. Available at https://karennews.org/2021/07/myawaddy-residents-fear-flooding-closure-of-treatment-centres-and-rising-covid-19-cases/ 'Loss of Bridges due to Flooding makes Travel, Provisioning Difficult for Maungdaw Township Villagers', DMG, 28 July 2021. Available at https://www.dmediag.com/news/3208-loss-of-bridges-due-to-flooding. 'Thandwe's Flood Victims in Need of Financial Assistance to Rebuild Homes', DMG, 30 July 2021. Available at https://www.dmediag.com/news/3216-thandwe%E2%80%99s-flood-victims
- 96 'No Help from Junta as Floods Sweep Southeastern Myanmar', *Myanmar Now*, 28 July 2021. Available at https:// www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/no-help-from-junta-as-floods-sweep-southeastern-myanmar
- 97 Myawaddy Residents Fear Flooding, Closure of Treatment Centres and Rising COVID-19 Cases', Karen News, 27 July 2021. Available at https://karennews.org/2021/07/myawaddy-residents-fear-flooding-closure-of-treatmentcentres-and-rising-covid-19-cases/
- 98 Phillip Wang 'UN is helping Myanmar improve COVID-19 response as cases rise', CNN, 19 July 2021. Available at https://edition.cnn.com/world/live-news/olympics-coronavirus-pandemic-07-19-21/h_8b8006a0321705f482578c 51df007f0f. Johns Hopkins University and Medicine. Available at https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/region/myanmar
- 99 'Virus Surges in Myanmar, Where Generals Control Vaccines', New York Times, 3 July 2021. Available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2021/07/01/world/asia/covid-myanmar-coup.html
- 100 "Myanmar: Six Months Since Coup, Horror Mounts for Children and Killings and Covid-19 Deaths", Save the Children, 30 July 2021. Available at https://www.savethechildren.net/news/myanmar-six-months-coup-horrormounts-children-amid-killings-and-covid-19-deaths
- 101 'Nearly 500 people die from COVID-19 in Northwestern Myanmar' *Radio Free Asia*, 6 July, 2021. Available at: https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/covid-07062021182953.html
- 102 Ibid.
- 103 'In the shadow of an uprising, Kalay battles another scourge', *Myanmar Now*, 8 July 2021. Available at https://www. myanmar-now.org/en/news/in-the-shadow-of-an-uprising-kalay-battles-another-scourge
- 104 'Nearly 500 people die from COVID-19 in Northwestern Myanmar', *Radio Free Asia*, 6 July, 2021. Available at: https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/covid-07062021182953.html

105 H1-01-03

106 'Struggling to Live, Struggling to Die', Progressive Voice, 23 July 2021. Available at https://progressivevoicemyanmar. org/2021/07/23/struggling-to-live-struggling-to-die/

107 Ibid.

- 108 'Myanmar COVID Vaccination Rollout Leaves Rohingya Waiting', *Reuters*, 11 August 2021. Available at https:// www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/myanmar-covid-vaccination-rollout-leaves-rohingya-waiting-2021-08-11/
- 109 'COVID-19 in Myanmar in the aftermath of the coup' Myanmar Doctors for Human Rights Network, Available at https://docs.google.com/document/d/1c8-7WK1T7v8oZaEqJPerkkAHTW8cA0OwkTNgsoR-R-Q/edit#
- 110 Ibid.
- 111 Ibid.
- 112 Ibid.
- 113 'A Nation Left Behind: Myanmar's Weaponization of COVID-19' Progressive Voice, 2 June 2021. Available at https:// progressivevoicemyanmar.org/2020/06/02/a-nation-left-behind-myanmars-weaponization-of-covid-19/

- 114 'PHR Condemns Myanmar Military's Arrest of Former Head of COVID-19 Vaccine Rollout' Physicians for Human Rights, 12 June 2021. Available at: https://phr.org/news/phr-condemns-myanmar-militarys-arrest-of-former-headof-covid-19-vaccine-roll-out/
- 115 'Junta lures, arrests community doctors by posing as patients', *Myanmar Now*, 20 July 2021. Available at https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/junta-lures-arrests-community-doctors-by-posing-as-covid-19-patients
- 116 'How the coup has complicated Myanmar's Covid-19 response', *Myanmar Now*, 19 May 2021. Available at https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/how-the-coup-has-complicated-myanmars-covid-19-response
- 117 'Myanmar's Parallel Govt Forms COVID Task Force with Ethnic Health Agencies', *The Irrawaddy*, 22 July 2021. Available at https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmars-parallel-govt-forms-covid-task-force-withethnic-health-agencies.html

118 H1-01-02

119 Ibid.

- 120 Ibid.
- 121 Ibid. "Covid-19 Cases Rise, Drug Shortages, Price Hikes Force Karen State Pharmacies to Close", Karen News, 28 July 2021. Available at http://karennews.org/2021/07/covid-19-cases-rises-drug-shortages-price-hikes-forcekaren-state-pharmacies-to-close/
- 122 'One Million Children Unvaccinated in Myanmar Amid Post-Coup Turmoil', *Radio Free* Asia, 9 July 2021. Available at https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/unvaccinated-07092021183306.html
- 123 Khin Ohmar "There's Nothing Neutral About Engaging with Myanmar's Military", *The New Humanitarian*, 28 July 2021. Available at https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/opinion/2021/7/28/theres-nothing-neutral-about-engaging-with-myanmars-military
- 124 'Regime Destroys Food and Medicine for Refugees in Southeastern Myanmar' *The Irrawaddy*, 11 June, 2021. Available at: https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/regime-destroys-food-and-medicine-for-refugees-in-southeastern-myanmar.html?fbclid=IwAR3TVBVEgb1EJKuNBqa6fET52Id7TDJBW4K_FXp-6_Xvapz6rtb38HCD8mU
- 125 'Mindat becomes a ghost town under military rule' Myanmar Now, 14 June, 2021. https://myanmar-now.org/en/ news/mindat-becomes-a-ghost-town-under-military-rule
- 126 Anne Décobert 'Myanmar's Human Rights Crisis Justifies Foregoing Neutrality for a Solidarity-based Approach to Humanitarianism', Melbourne Asia Review, 4 August 2021. Available at https://melbourneasiareview. edu.au/myanmars-human-rights-crisis-justifies-foregoing-neutrality-for-a-solidarity-based-approach-tohumanitarianism/
- 127 Anne Décobert 'Myanmar's Coup might Discourage International Aid, but Donors Should Adapt, Not Leave', The Conversation, 19 February 2021. Available at https://theconversation.com/myanmars-coup-might-discourageinternational-aid-but-donors-should-adapt-not-leave-154742
- 128 Khin Ohmar "There's Nothing Neutral About Engaging with Myanmar's Military", The New Humanitarian, 28 July 2021. Available at https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/opinion/2021/7/28/theres-nothing-neutral-aboutengaging-with-myanmars-military

129 Ibid.

- 130 Anne Décobert 'Myanmar Human Rights Crisis Needs Solidarity-Based Approach', Asia Times, 4 August 2021. Available at https://asiatimes.com/2021/08/myanmar-human-rights-crisis-needs-solidarity-based-approach/
- 131 'Great Expectations: Analysis of ASEAN Humanitarian Response to Myanmar Crisis,' Progressive Voice and Forum Asia, 28 July 2021. Available at https://progressivevoicemyanmar.org/2021/08/04/great-expectations-analysis-ofthe-asean-coordinating-center-for-humanitarian-assistance-on-disaster-management/
- 132 Ibid.
- 133 Ibid.
- 134 Bhavan Jaipragas 'Myanmar's Junta to Consider ASEAN's Five-Point Consensus After 'Stabilising' the Country', South China Morning Post, 27 April 2021. Available at https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3131248/ myanmars-junta-consider-aseans-five-point-consensus-after



Website: http://www.progressivevoicemyanmar.org/ Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/progressivevoice Twitter: https://twitter.com/PVamplify Email: info@progressive-voice.org